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The foodweb grant was frozen just before we received the supplement for 2008-2009.  This has necessitated a scramble to maintain some continuity, and causes both short-term and long-term problems.  Personnel is both a short-term and long-term issue.  Completion of the project is principally a long-term issue.  

I currently have in my lab one post-doc, two technicians (all three full-time), and 4 students.  One student is nearly finished, so this freeze will have little impact  on her except to delay her completion for a month or two since I can't pay her to write her thesis.  Another student has been shifted partly onto USGS funds, reducing the need for funds to support her.  The other two are not being paid on these grants, although I need to find supplies and materials. 

I now have one grant from IEP that is not covered by the freeze and I have put everybody on that.  The post-doc has 1 year of funding on that grant.  The rest of the grant is enough to cover the two technicians and my salary for a few months, but only with all of us at half-time.  I have made arrangements to change time bases accordingly.  This is a hardship for both of my technicians.  If the freeze lasts long enough and no bridge or alternative funding is forthcoming, I will have to lay both of them off and go on unpaid leave myself.

The loss of these two technicians would devastate the capabilities of my laboratory.  After years of working with students and various part-time technicians, I now have a pair of highly (several decades between them) experienced technicians who are capable, willing to work hard, amiable, flexible, good with students, and excellent team players.  I can't emphasize enough how crucial it is to have trained, experienced people in the lab who are looking out for the quality and rigor of the day-to-day scientific activities, and have the maturity and competence to make good decisions during my (frequent) absences.  To train somebody to do even the routine activities these technicians accomplish would take at least a year, probably more.  Thus, if either or both of them leave, the capabilities of my lab will be severely diminished.

The initial plan in our foodweb project was to spend most of 2008 analyzing, synthesizing, and writing up results.  However, we decided to put off those activities so we could conduct the fieldwork specified in the supplement in summer of 2008, while we still had the personnel who had worked on the earlier part of the project.  So we have stacks of samples and a ton of data, gathered at the cost of nearly $1M.  Some of this work will be published by motivated people who are willing to keep working without pay (the PI's of the study), although publication will be delayed by the scramble for other funding.  However, if the freeze is never lifted, the samples will not be analyzed, and the knowledge of the foodweb that we have been developing will be partial, piecemeal, and incomplete. 

If the freeze were to be lifted after 2-3 months, we would be able to recover, although at significant financial cost to my technicians.  If it were lifted after 6 months, one or both of my technicians will probably have moved on.  In that case much of the work in the proposal will not be accomplished, because of the time required to train new people (time that can only come from research grants, since we have no other source of income for the lab).  If both of them were to leave, I would consider cutting my losses by writing up the data produced so far and not hiring a new technician.  This would cut the overall capabilities of my lab (which is the only lab in the bay area doing research on estuarine foodwebs) to about 10-20% of its current high level of productivity.  I would then focus on modeling and analytical activities that do not require laboratory work and do not support students.

Note that the foodweb grant was not the only one supporting my laboratory.  The ERP smelt monitoring grant with Bill Bennett and the delta smelt modeling project were also important sources of support.  If the foodweb grant were reinstated we would be able to survive until early 2010, but without the capacity to do much additional fieldwork or to take on new students.  Also the ERP grant is for fieldwork that would be limited to spring, so we will almost certainly miss the opportunity to conduct that research this year.

If you have any questions or need clarification on any of this, please let me know.
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